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The House Committee on Internal Security is a standing committee
of the House of Representatives, constituted as such by the rules of the
House, adopted pursuant to Article I, section 5, of the Constitution of
the United States which authorizes the House to determine the rules
of its proceedings.

RULES ADOPTED BY THE 91ST CONGRESS

House Resolution 7, January 3, 1969, as amended by House Resolution 89,
February 18, 1969

RESOLUTION

Resolved, That the Rules of the House of Representatives of the 90th
Congress, together with all applicable provisions of the Legislative Reorganiza-
tion Act of 1946, as amended, be, and they are hereby adopted as the Rules of
the House of Representatives of the 91st Congress* * *

* * * * * * *

Rure X

STANDING COMMITTEES
1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Congress,

* * * ] ] ] *
(k) Committee on Internal Security, to consist of nine Members.
* ] * * L ] ] *
Ruie XI
POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES
* *® * * * » ®

11. Committee on Internal Security.

(a) Communist and other subversive activities affecting the internal security
of the United States.

(b) The Committee on Internal Security, acting as a whole or by subcommittee,
is authorized to make investigations from time to time of (1) the extent, charac-
ter, objectives, and activities within the United Ste.tes of organizations or groups,
whether of foreign or domestic origin, their members, agents, and affiliates, which
seek to establish, or assist in the establishment of, a totalitarian dictatorship
within the United Stat:s, or to overthrow or alter, or assist in the overthrow or
alteration of, the form of government of the United States or any State thereof,
by force, violence, treachery, espionage, sabotage, insurrection, or any unlawful
means, (2) the extent, character, objectives, and activities within the United
States of organizations or groups, their members, agents, and affiliates, which
incite or employ acts of force, violence, terrorism, or any unlawful means, to
obstruct or oppose the lawful authority of the Government of the United States
in the execution of any law or policy affecting the internal security of the United
States, and (3) all other questions, including the administration and execution of
any law of the United States, or any portion of law, relating to the foregoing
that would aid the Congress or any committee of the House in any necessary
remedial legislation.

The Committee on Internal Security shall report to the House (or to the Clerk
of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investigation,
together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Internal Security,
or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and aet at such times and places
within the United States, whether the House is in session, has recessed, or has
adjourned, to hold such hearings, and to require, by subpena or otherwise, the
attendance and testimony of such witnesses and the production of such books,
records, correspondence, memorandums, papers, and documents, as it deems
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necessary. Subpenas may be issued under the signature of the chairman of the
committee or any subcommittee, or by any member dezignated by any such chair-
man, and may be served by any person designated by any such chairman or
member.

* L] * * - ] *

28. To assist the House in appraising the administration of the laws and in
developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem necessary, each
standing committee of the House shall exercise continuous watchfulness of the
execution by the administrative agencies concerned of any laws, the subject
matter of which is within the jurisdiction of such committee; and, for that pur-
pose, shall study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House by the
agencies in the executive branch of the Government.

* * * £ « * *
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TUESDAY, OCTOBER 6, 1970

Uni1tED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
] SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
CoMMITTEE ON INTERNAL SECURITY,
Washington, D.C.
PUBLIC HEARINGS

The subcommittee of the Committee on Internal Security met, pur-
suant to call, at 10:15 a.m., in Room 311, Cannon House Office Build-
ing, Washington, D.C., Hon. Richardson Preyer, chairman of the
subcommittee, presidin%.

(Subcommittee members: Representatives Richardson Preyer of
North Carolina, chairman of the subcommittee; Richard H. Ichord,
chairman of the full committee; and John M. Ashbrook of Ohio.)

b Sul?committee members present: Representatives Preyer and Ash-
rook.

Staff members present: Donald G. Sanders, chief counsel, and
Stephen H. Romines, assistant counsel.

Mr. Preyer. Good morning.

The hearing today is a continuation of hearings concerning the
Black Panther Party. The subjects of inquiry, pursuant to commit-
tee resolution of October 8, 1969, authorizing an in-depth investiga-
tion of the Black Panther Party, concern the origin, history, organiza-
tion, character, objectives, and activities of the Black Panther Party.
On February 18,1970, the committee by resolution authorized the con-
duct of hearings on this subject.

In the initial hearings, the committee received evidence and testi-
mony concerning Black Panther Party activities in the Kansas City,
Missouri, area. In a second series of hearings, a subcommittee, which
I chaired, received evidence and testimony on Black Panther Party
activities in the Seattle, Washington, area. In a third series of hear-
ings, this subcommittee, consisting of myself as chairman, Mr. Ichord,
and Mr. Ashbrook, reconstituted by Chairman Ichord on July 8, 1970,
received evidence and testimony with respect to Black Panther Party
activities in ) ‘voit, Michigan; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; and
Indianapolis, 1. . :na.
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4718 BLACK PANTHER PARTY

It is an objective of this hearing to develop information on the
activities and objectives of the national office of the Black Panther
Party. We are particularly interested in whether the statements and
pronouncements of revolutionary violence which emanate from na-
tional leaders or are printed in the Black Panther Party newspaper
are intended as mere rhetoric or the advocacy of a recommended course
of revolutionary action.

The subcommittee had intended to call as its first witness today an
ex-Black Panther Party member to testify concerning this subject.
But due to transportation difficulties, airplane problems, he will be
unable to testify until tomorrow morning. The Chair therefore in-
structs that his subpena requiring his presence at 10 a.m. this morning
shall continue in full force and effect until 10 a.m. tomorrow morning.

Other witnesses this week will furnish additional information on
the Black Panther Party national office. In addition, one witness will
provide the committee with further information relating to the activi-
ties and objectives of local Black Panther Party chapters.

The committee has scheduled three witnesses for next week. They
are Quinn Tamm, executive director of the International Association
of Chiefs of Police; Sheriff Frank Madigan, Alameda County sheriff’s
office, representing the National Sheriffs Association; and John J.
Harrington, national president, Fraternal Order of Police.

During tha 10-year period, 1960-1969, there were 561 law enforce-
ment officers feloniously murdered while protecting life and property.
In 1969, the last year for which complete statistics are available, there
were 35,202 assaults on police officers, 11,949 resulting in injury.
Eighty-six police officers, a 34-percent increase over 1968, were killed.
While there are no complete statistics available for 1970, the trend, if
anything, would appear to be increasing. News accounts have alleged
that certain of these killings and assaults have resulted from Panther
activities. Statements by Panther leaders and remarks in their news-
paper would seem to leave little doubt that the Panthers attempt to
encourage physical attacks on police.

There are at present at least 10 bills pending before the House and
3 before the Senate which would make it a Federal offense to kill or
assault a State or local policeman or fireman. These three witnesses,
representing three levels of local law enforcement, are in an excellent
position to relate to the committee the problems facing the local law
enforcenient officers in this area and discuss the need for Federal
legislation.

Any individual who may feel aggrieved by the nature of the testi-
mony or its personal effect on him may request that he be heard. Every
consideration will be given by the committee to any such request with
a view to affording him an opportunity to testify if he so desires. How-
ever, it will be on condition that he will be sworn, that he will conduet
himself with propriety and decorum, and that he will be available for
examination by members of the subcommittee on pertinent matters to
which he testifies.

Mpr. Counsel, you may call your first witness.

Mr. Roarines. T call Robert Horner.

M. PrevER. Will you raise your right hand.

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give in
this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God?
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Myr. Hor~er. I do.
Mr. Roaves. Will you please state your full name for the record.

Mpr. Hor~Eer. Robert M. Horner.
TESTIMONY OF ROBERT M. HORNER

Mr. Roxines. By whom are you employed, Mr. ITorner?

Mr. Horner. By the Committee on Internal Security.

Mr. Royixgs. In what capacity ?

Mr. HorxNEr. As chief investigator.

Mr. Ro»yines. Mr. Horner, this committee has previously received
testimony pertaining to Black Panther Party activities in the I ansas
City, Missouri, area; the Seattle, Washington, area; Indianapolis, In-
diana; Detroit, Michigan; and Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Has the
investigative staff of the committee developed any further informa-
tion along this line?

Mr. HornNer. Yes, information has been collected concerning the
operations and activities of 23 additional Black Panther Party groups
reported to be presently active and concerning 15 groups reported to
be inactive. In addition, information concerning the Panther groups
in Kansas City, Seattle, Indianapolis, and Detroit has been broug}lt
up to date.

Mr. Romanes. How was this information obtained, Mr. Horner?

Mr. HornEr. It was obtained from the local law enforcement agen-
cies which had conducted actual investigation concerning the Panther
groups.

Mr. Roanes. I hand you, Mr. Horner, what has been marked Com-
mittee Iixhibit No. 1 and ask you if you can identify that, please.

Mr. HornNER. Yes, this is a document entitled “Nationwide Survey
of Black Panther Party Activities.”

Mr. Roxines. Is that document the result of the survey you have
just mentioned?

Mxr. HorNER. Yes.

Mr. Roarines. What are the principal facts or conclusions contained
in that document, Committee Iixhibit 1, which have been supplied by
the local enforcement agencies?

Mr. Horner. The information completely supports the testimony
iven at the previous hearings. It was' found that there is no practical
ifference between a group which calls itself the Black Panther Party

and the group which calls itself the National Committee to Combat
Fascism. These are both Black Panther Party official groups. A1l but
three of the groups reported upon had been specifically authorized to
operate by the Bﬁack Panther Party national headquarters. Thirty-
eight new groups have been formed from January 1. 1968, to the
present. But during the same time 15 groups have become defunct. The
hard-core chapter membership averages about 21 persons each,

About one quarter of the total membership were females. No unusual
pattern was noted with respect to the local leaders of the Black Panther
Party groups. The average leader was described as a male between the
ages of 20 and 23, unem{:loyed, with a criminal record, and motivated
primarily by a desire to become, to be a big shot. There is evidence that
in a number of localities there is a potential rank-and-file membership
for the Black Panther Party awaiting leadership to become active.
Less than two thirds of the branches operate the charitable programs



4720 BLACK PANTHER PARTY

such as the breakfast for children program, and where these operate
law enforcement agencies have found that in most instances they have
been used to teach hatred of the police and the Government.

Thirty-six out of forty-two groups reported upon were said to have
been in possession of firearms, usually an assortment of rifles, shot-
guns, and sidearms. Seventeen groups having active chapters and five
having inactive chapters were reported to have been in possession of
explosives. Five explosions targeted against business establishments
have been attributed to the Black Panther groups.

In 6 out of 14 cities where riots or major disturbances have taken
place since the formation of a local Panther organization, Panthers
were reported to have been involved as ringleaders or active
participants.

Mr. Romixes. Mr. Horner, you indicated that generally speaking
there is a rank-and-file potential membership ready for action. Did the
surveys indicate whether the success of operation of a local chapter
depends at all on the quality of leadership which isavailable?

Mr. Horner. Apparently almost entirely.

Mr. Romines. Have you obtained any other informat.on from
reliable sources?

Mr. Horxer. I have some additional information here first from the
survey.

Mr. Romines. I am sorry.

Mr. Hor~er. In the 42 cities furnishing data, four law enforcement
officers had been killed by Black Panther Party members; 26 have been
injured, with the resulting loss of 738 working days. In four cities the
law enforcement agencies had received reliable reports that Communist
Party members were regularly in contact with the local Panthers and
gave them significant guidance. Most of the present or former Black
Panther Party members questioned by the reporting agencies were of
the opinion that the primary objective of the Panther leaders is to
incite violent revolution.

The law enforcement agencies contacted considered the chief threat
of the Panthers to be twofold. One is the alienation of young people
through the hate police propaganda and the creation of a climate con-
ducive to violent revolution. Most cities reported that the relationship
between the police and the Negro communities is good ; that community
support of the Panthers is small; and that few, if any, benefits had
accrued to the Negro communities through the efforts of the Black
Panthers.

This survey was based upon inquiries directed to 77 law enforcement
agencies in whose jurisdictions Black Panther Party groups were
reported to be active now or to have been in the past.

Forty-two replies have been received and others have been promised.
I believe the replies yet to be received will not be significantly different
from those already received. But they will include replies from several
of the larger metropolitan areas where the history of the Panthers is
longer and more complex. Therefore I would like permission to adjust
this staff study to include data from further replies received prior
to the printing of the hearing document.

Mr. Romines. Is that agreeable to the Chair?
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Mr. Prever. The Chair will grant the permission for you to open.
the survey for new information.!

Mr. HornEr. I just want to comment that the Panthers have bez:n
active in 32 States.

Mr. Roxines. In addition, Mr. Horner, have you obtained any fur-
ther information from reliable sources on the subject of the Black
Panther Party organization, its membership, with respect to posses-
sion of firearms, and with respect to police and Black Panther Party
shootings?

Mr. Horxer. Yes, The most authoritative source on this subject is,
of course, Director J. Edgar Hoover of the FBI. In his testimony be-
fore the Appropriations Committee in March 1970, Mr. Hoover said
there were then “800 to 900 hard-core guerrilla-type members with
many thousands of supporters.” Mr. Hoover noted that in the pre-
vious 2 years “authorities uncovered 125 machineguns, sawcd-off
shotguns, rifles, and hand grenades, together with thousands of rounds
of ammunition. They also found 47 Molotov cocktails plus homemade
bombs, gunpowder, and an accumulation of bayonets, swords, and
machetes.”

The committee has also received a report from a Federal agency
concerning information collected in the course of its investigations.
In brief, this report shows records of 858 firearms of all types, includ-
ing fully automatic weapons, and 181,584 rounds of ammunition pos-
sessed or used by Black Panthers. Most guns traced were found to
have been acquired by theft.

The agency also noted that there is evidence that the Panthers have
been in possession of a variety of explosives and that the knowledge
to use them had been obtained from published instructions. They
noted that explosions in which Panthers had been involved had re-
sulted in 19 personal injuries, 4 deaths, and property damage in excess
of $1 million. They noted that their information was restricted to
individuals who had been positively identified as Black Panther Party
members.

Mr. Romines. Mr. Horner, I hand you what has been marked Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 2 and ask vou if you can identify that.

Mr. Hor~er. Yes; this is the information that I just described
from the document provided to the committee by the Federal agency.

Mr. Roynes. Do you have any further data, Mr. Hoir er, on police
deaths and/or injuries resulting from gunshots fired by members of
the Black Panther Party?

Mr. Horner. Yes, we have a compilation showing that 9 police
officers have been killed and 56 wounded by gunshots fired by Black
Panthers in the past 3 years. The report is organized by Staie and
city, and by the dates on which the shootings occurred. It shows that 1
officer was killed and 1 wounded in 1967, none killed and 17 wounded
in 1968, 4 killed and 24 wounded in 1969, and 4 killed and 14 wounded
so farin 1970.

Mr. Romings. Mr. Horner, I hand you what has been marked Com-
mittee Exhibit 3 and ask you if you can identify that, please.

Mr. Horngr. Yes, this is the report I spoke of.

1 Exhibit 1 was not amended as the anticipated repltes from the larger metropolitan
areas were not received and the few additional replies which were recelved did not
significantly alter the results of the survey.
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I think it is pertinent in this same connection to call attention to
the further comments of Director J. Kdgar Hoover of the FBI in his
March 1970 testimony concerning allegations of the Panther attorney
Charles Garry, that 28 Panthers had been murdered by the police
since 1968. Director Iloover's testimony was as follows:

In a press release dated December 12, 1969, the BPP was hard pressed to iden-
tify even 20 of the members which it claimed were “killed in cold blood” by
police, Of the 20 named, 4 had been killed by members of a rival biack extremist
group on the west coast; one died of barbiturate intoxication; one was shot and
killed hr a store owner during a robbery attempt; one was killed by his wife
over a Jove affair he was having with a female Black Panther; and another is
alieged to have been tortured and killed by BPP members, 14 of whom, including
Chairman Bobby Seale have been indicted in connection with this member's
death,

Mr. Royxes. You mentioned + police deaths and 27 injuries, and
now nn this particular Exhibit 3 we have a total of 9 deaths and 56
injuries. Can you explain the difference between the figures?

Mr. TIorvER. Yes, the 4 deaths and 26 in’-ries I referred to are
from the incomplete survey. We expeet the conupleted survey will also
show the same 9 deaths, but probably more than the 56 injuries because
the document you just referred to deals solely with deaths and injuries
attributable to gunshots, whereas our survey also includes injuries
to police officers from clubs, knives, and so on.

Mr. Roaixes. Mr. Chairman, T would ask that Committee Exhibits
1, 2. and 3 be introduced in the record at this point.

Mr. Preyvr. As I understand it, this is a summary of a survey
which you mailed out to all law enforcement agencies.

Mr. Hor~er. To 77.

Mr. Romings. That would be Exhibit 1, Mr. Horner?

Mr. HorNER. Yes.

Mr. Preyer. Exhibit 1 summarized the findings of that survey?

Mr. HorNER. Yes.

Mr .PrevEr. What is Exhibit 2 again?

Mr. HornEr. These are further facts concerning firearms and ex-
plosives that have been found to have been in the possession of known
Black Panther Party members.

Mr. Preyer. Does this come from the survey also ?

Mr. Horner. No, this comes from a separate source, a Federal agen-
cy that asked not to be identified.

Mr. Preyer. So thisis from Federal files?

Mr. HornEr. Yes.

Mr. Preyer. And Exhibit 3 is the number of law enforcement of-
ficers killed or wounded and the areas and the dates?

Mr. Hor~er. Right, by gunshots, yes.

Mr. Prever. Does that come from a Federal source rather than a
survey ?

Mr. HornEr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prever. Without objection the documents are admitted into
evidence.

(Documents marked Committee Exhibits Nos, 1, 2, and 3, respec-
tivelv. See appendix A, pages 4977-4985.)

Mr. Royines. I hand you what has been marked Committee Exhibit
No. 4 and ask you if you can identify that, please.
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Mu, ITornEr. This is a staff study b{)the Committee on Internal Se-
curity entitled “The Black Panther Party, Its Origin and Develop-
ment as Reflected in its Official Weekly Newspaper 7'he Black Panther,
Black Community News Service.” .

Mr. Romines. Are you familiar with the preparation and contents
of this document, Mr. Horner?

Mr. HorNER. Yes.

Mr. Roanes. Describe it for the committee, please. )

Mr. Horner. This is a document of approximately 100 pages. It is
a compilation of information which has appeared in the pages of the
Black Panther Party newspaper. It does not contain information from
any other source, except for a few explanatory notes. The information
is arranged under headings pertinent to the subject matters set out in
the committee resolution authorizing the Black Panther Party in-
vestigation.

Mr. Romines. Why was Committee Exhibit No. 4 prepared ?

Mr. Horner. It was prepared because the Black Panther newspaper
is one of the best sources for information concerning the organiza-
tion and, in particular, because it clearly sets out the aims and pur-
poses of the Black Panther Party national leaders.

Mr. Roraines. What period of time does the staff study cover?

Mr. HorNEr. From May 1967 through September 1970.

Mr. Romines. During that period of time, how many issues of the
newspaper were published

Mr. HorNER. About 100,

Mr. Romines. Has all of the material in each issue been correlated
in the study ?

Mr. HornEer. No, only those matters which were considered perti-
nent to the committee resolution.

Mr. Ro»unes. Will you summarize, please, for the committee, the
principal points made in the study ¢

Mr. HornEgr. The two most important aspects of the study are the
section on revolutionary violence and the section concerning the Black
Panther Party relationship with foreign revolutionary groups such as
Al Fatah, the Arab guerrilla movement. The accumulation of the
statements of the Panther leaders on violent revolutio: should be most
useful to the committee in resolving the question as to the aims and
purposes of the leaders.

The section on Panthsr connections with foreign and revolutionary
movements represents the most important recent trend of Panther
activities because it shows clearly how the IPanther leaders are reaching
out more and more for support and assistance to anti-United States
forces overseas. This, of course, substantially increases the internal
security problem nvhich the Panthers represent. Another interesting
aspect of the study is the section on the Panthers and Marxism-
Leninism, as it shows how the leaders have developed from the point
of merely giving lipservice to Marxism-Leninisin to adoption of a
definite position in support of Marxism-Leninism according to North
Korea’s Kim Il Sung. The remainder of the study is primarily con-
cerned with the Panthers’ organization and activities. ’

Mr. Romines. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that Committee Exhibit
No. 4 be included in the record.

Mr. Preyer. Without objection it is admitted into the record.
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(Document marked Committee Exhibit No. 4, because of length,
has been printed as a separate committee document.)

Mr. Roarawes. Mr. Horner, I hand you what has been marked Com-
mittee EKxhibit No. 5 and I ask you if you can identify that, please.

Mr. IHHorx~Eer. Yes, this is an excerpt from a book entitled CONVER-
SATION WITH ELDRIDGE CLEAVER, ALGIERS, by Lee
Tockwood. It is a Delta book published by Dell Publishing Company,
750 Third Avenue, New York City.

Mr. Roxuines. Why is that book, and in particular that specific ex-
cerpt, significant, Mr. Horner?

Mr. Horner. Because it is a recent statement by Eldridge Cleaver,
a leader of the Black Panther Party, on the subject of violent revolu-
tion. It very clearly states his aims and purposes.

Mpr. Preyer. Who is that interview with ?

Mr. Horxer. Eldridge Cleaver, who lives now in Algiers and who is
an official of the Black Panther Party.

Mr. Prever. To whom did he give it ?

Mr. HorNer. Lee Lockwood, a reporter.

Mur. PrevER. Did that appear in a newspaper?

Mr. HornEer. It is a book, a booklet. It is a paperback book. The
book is in the form of questions and answers, and the significant
statements are as follows. The reporter asked Cleaver—

one would gather from what you have been saying here that the Black Panthers
are laying plans for guerrilla warfare in the United States. Why do you think
that a guerrilla war is absolutely necessary at this time?

The pertinent portions of Cleaver’s reply are—

this is my belief, and * * * what I feel is necessary, and * * * what I know
a lot of other people are dedicated to, * * * that we have to fight a revolutionary
struggle for the violent overthrow of the United States government and the
total destruction of the racist, capitalist, imperialist, neo-colonialist power
structure. * * * The experience we have gained in the Black Panther Party * * *
must now be transferred over, not into the political arena but strictly into the
military arena where politics have been transformed into warfare. * * *

The reporter asked, “Do you now think it is too late for peaceful
changes¢”

Cleaver said—

things have gone so far that there is a conflagration indicated. As far as I am
concerned there can be nothing but the conflagration. * * *
I'm saying to you that I feel that the United States as it exists today has

to be totally obliterated and * * * rearranged. And it won’t be rearranged
peacefully * * *,

He said—

those who control the United States * * * are * * * escalating the repression
against the forces that are moving for change. The only fitting response to this
repression can be implacable resistance, and the only implacable resistance that
can possibly be manifested in this situation is open warfare against the system.

Mr. Romings. Mr. Chairman, I ask Committee Exhibit 5 be included
in the record.
Mur. Preyer. What is the name of the book ?

E[I:’Ir. Horxer. CONVERSATION WITH ELDRIDGE CLEAV-

Mr. Prever. That is admitted into evidence.

(Document marked Committee Exhibit No. 5. See appendix A,
pages 4987-4990.)
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Mr. Ro»uxes. I have no further questions of this witness, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Prever. Of the 42 cities who have replied so far to the question-
naire, I wasn’t clear on what your figures were on how many had
active Panther groups in them?

Mr. HorNER. Twenty-seven.

Mr. Prever. Twenty-seven had active groups and fifteen had
inactive?

Mr. Horner. Right.

Mr. Prever. Does “inactive” mean they had groups which had
gone out of existence ?

Mr, HorNER. Defunct.

Mr. Prever. And not replaced by a National Committee to Combat
Fascism?

Mr. Horner. That is right. They no longer exist. In one instance,
however, one of these defunct chapters has been recently activated
and does exist.

Mr. Preyer. Do they tend to go in or out of existence depending
on whether they have leadership or not!’

Mr. HornEer. That seems to be the pattern. There are at all times,
presently, about 40 groups, official groups of the Black Panther Party
active, but they go in and out of existence frequently.

Mr. PRrEYER. % assume that the National Committees to Combat
Fascism were counted as active Panther groups?

Mr. Horner. They are active Panther groups.

Mr., Prever. Do you know how many of those there may be that call
themselves that rather than Panthers?

Mr. Horxer. I don’t have that figure right here.

Mr. Prever. More than one or two?

Mr. HorNER, I think, of the figures received in this partial survey,
about one-third were National Committees to Combat Fascism.

Mr. Prever. About one-third of the active groups now call them-
selves that?

Mr. Horner. Yes, but they, again, can be—the name can change
from National Committee to Combat Fascism to Black Panther Party
and back again, an example being here in Washington, D.C., where
the group started out as the National Committee to Combat Fascism
and then was upgraded to the status of a Black Panther Party group,
which it is now. Whereas in Omaha, where there was a Black Panther
Party group, it was downgraded for inactivity to the status of a
National Committee to Combat Fascism and has since been ordered
out of existence.

Mr. Prever. You mention that there is no significant difference
between the two, between the Black Panther Party and the National
Committee. I recall some testimony at an earlier hearing where one
witness testified that because non-Panthers were adopting the Panther
uniform, the black beret and the black jacket, that the real Panthers
in that territory were going back to civilian clothes and, as T recall,
one aspect of the change was to change from Black Panthers to the
National Committee to Combat Fascism. When you have a Committee
to Combat Fascism, other than calling themselves Panthers, do you
get a change in uniform?

Mr. HornEr. No, the practice of wearing uniforms generally has
been abandoned by all of the Black Panther Party groups. I should
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say, however, that one difference between the two groups, which is
significant is that in the National Committees to Combat Fascism
there are Caucasians active. As a matter of fact, the two individuals
who operate the national oflice of National Committees to Combat
Fascism are Caucasians.

Mr. PrevER. You mentioned something about the survey indicated
that there were considerable numbers of potential members, as I un-
derstood it, awaiting leadership?

Mr. Horxer. My reference there was to the situation where there
has been a Panther group active to some extent, but they have for
one reason or another lost their effective leadership and are simply
awaiting someone else to come along and provide that leadership.
That particular situation is, I think, best described in a quotation
I have included in the document, Exhibit No. 1, which is the quota-
tion from a statement made by a police officer familiar with the
Panthers in which he describes this situation.

Mr. Prever. That didn’t seem to gibe with a statement that I thought
you made later on that the Panthers were not particularly effective
1n the local community or not generally respected by the black com-
munity.

Mr.yHORNER. That is the conclusion of the law enforcement agen-
cies who furnished the survey data, and in only three instances did these
law enforcement agencies indicate that there had been any good come
out of the Black Panther Party activity. Most of them feel that the
black community is either too apathetic or the Black Panther Party
groups have been too ineffective in their work to have made much
of a mark on the black community. _

Mr. PreYER. You mentioned the number of officers killed or wounded
by Panthers, and your document here sets out the dates and the
cities. Do these involve convictions or are these alleged killings?

Mr. Hor~Eer. Law enforcement agency records show that l%?lown
Black Panther Party members were accused of the shootings, and on
somela of these the cases are pending and in others convictions have
resulted.

Mr. PrReYER. But in every case there has been a charge and either
a conviction or the case pending?

Mr. Hor~NER. Yes.

Mr. Preyer. So that those are hard figures and nct allegations?

My, HorNER. No, these are hard figures. .

Mr. Preyer. One of the interesting questions on your law enforce-
ment officers’ survey gives an answer pretty clearly on the basic ques-
tion of whether the Panthers are seeking to seize power by re-olution,
to seize the power from a ruling class, or whether they are ret>rmists
seeking to make a better society. Are they radical revolutionists or
are they basically reformists? The answer that your survey gives is
that, in the opinion of law enforcement. people, they are revolu-
tionaries.

Mr. HorxEer. Yes, not only law enforcement people but former
members or active members of the Black Panther Party from whom
these law enforcement agencies received information.

Mr. Prever. And the quotation from Eldridge Cleaver also backs
that up.
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According to your survey, and T would say this is according to
the other testimony we have Leard, iin carrying out that purpose they.
of course, have not been successful in seizing power from the ruling
class, as they have put it, but they have had some effect and the effect.
as you point out, is to alienate the young people. If you get young
children in breakfast clubs and lecture them on “off’ the pigs,” one
can see how that might do it. Second, even if it doesn’t bring about
revolution, even if they don't actually start a revolution right now.
they are creating a climate which makes revolutionary activity more
likely.

Mr. HorNER. Yes.

Mr. Prever. You have got a lot of information here in these reports.
Since I have not had the chance to read them, I can't ask you very
intelligent questions about them. But I will study them. Your report
on the Black Panther paper is a 100-page report, single spaced.
and it covers a lot of information.

M. Horxer. Yes, it does.

Mr. Prever. You say you studied 100 issues of the Black Panther
paper. Is that the entire output or does that cover & certain period of
time?

Mr. Horngr, That is the entire output approximately through Sep-
tember 1970. The publication of the paper was interiittent at first in
1967 and 1968. It didn’t really become a weekly until the last 2 years,
generally speaking.

Mr. Prever. I gather from what you have said a study of that con-
vinces you that from the point of view of doctrine and theory they
are becoming more sophisticated, that they are beginning to form
a doctrine or theory ?

Mr. HorNER. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. Prever. What we have seen from ecarlier hearings, the general
impression we get is that Panthers have little in the way of doctrine
or theory, that most of it is hand-me-down formulas and teg lines
from Marx and Mao cliches which you have just raitled coft from
Mr. Cleaver about racists, colonialists, capitalists, and so forth. It
hasn’t been much more than reciting the tag lines. I gather that your
conclusion is, from studying the paper, that they are developing a
more systematic doctrine of violent revolution.

Mr. Hor~Eer. Yes, this is reflected in the newspaper, but the survey
shows that the rank-and-file Panthers around the country do not have
a very deep understanding of Marxism-Leninism and that primarily
they just pay lip service to Marxism-Leninism cliches.

Mr. Prever. Does the paper indicate who the editors cf the paper
are!?

Mr. HorNEr. Yes.

Mr. Prevyer. Who their revolutionary thinkers are? As ou know,
what we have seen of the individual chapter, they go very little
deeper into doctrine than a few tag lines.

Mr. Hor~er. The leaders, as shown in the study of the Black Panther
newspaper, do go into quite some detail and well thought out detail
concerning their objectives.

Mr. Prever. One final question. You mentioned their relation to
foreign revolutionary movements and to the Al Fatah movement

44-225—71—pt. 4——2
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of the Arabs. Is there any information in the gaper that this has
gotten beyond the talking stage ? Have they visited ?

Mr, IIorNER. Yes, they have. The newspaper shows that they have
visited; they have established an international headquarters for the
Black Panther Party in Algiers. Eldridge Cleaver has personally
visited, according to his own statements, in North Korea, North Viet-
nam, and Yasser Arafat of Al Fatah, the guerrilla leader.

Mr. Prever. Thank you very much, Mr. Horner. I will read your
documents with interest.

Mr. Romixes. I call Stuart Pott, please.

Mr. Prever. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to
give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Porr. I do.

Mr. Rominges. You would please state your full name for the record ¢

Mr., Porr. Stuart L. H. Pott.

TESTIMONY OF STUART L. H, POTT

Mr. Romines. By whom are you employed, Mr. Pott?

Mr. Porr. The House Committee on Internal Security.

Mr. Romines. In what capacity ?

Mr. Porr. As an investigator.

Mr. Romines. Mr. Pott, a comprehensive staff study concerning
the contents of the Black Panther Party newspaper has previously
been identified, discussed, and introduced as Committee Exhibit 4
this morning. Have you conducted any additional investigation
concerning that newspaper?

Mr. Porr. Yes, I have.

Mr. Roaunes. Is the information which you have obtained concern-
ing the paper extracted from the paper itself, as was done with
Commifg;tee Exhibit 4, or is your information obtained from other
sources ?

Mr. Porr. No, it was obtained from other sources, various sources
throughout the country. It was obtained from interviews with former
members of the Black Panther Party and from various members of
the law enforcement community.

Mr. RoMINes. Any citizens or businessmen included?

Mr. Porr. Yes.

Mr. Roxines. With respect to the ex-members of the Black Pan-
ther Party, would these be individuals who have direct knowledge
concerning the newspaper itself ¢

Mr. Port. Yes, they have had.

Mr. Roaxes. Have you prepared a report of the information you
have been able to obtain and develop concerning the paper?

Mr. Port. Yes, I have.

Mr. Romines. I hand you what has been marked Committee Ex-
hibit 6 and ask if you can identify that, please.

Mr. Porr. Yes, this is the original typewritten copy of the report
which the investigative staff has prepared.

Mr. Romings. That reflects the information ?

Mzr. Porr. Yes, it does.

Mr, Romines. I would like to ask you some questions about Com-
mittee Exhibit 6. First of all, when was the paper first established ?
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Mr. Porr. In approximately 1967.

Mr. Roauxes, How large an operation was it initially ?

Mr. Porr. At this time it was just a local enterprise native to the
‘San Francisco area.

Mr. Roarives. Is the paper the first piece or type of literature that
was printed by the Panthers as an organization ?

Mr. Porr. No, a newsletter and printed copies of their 10-point plat-
form were printed before this.

Mr. Roarines. Were we able to ascertain how many copies of the
Black Panther Party paper were distributed when the paper was
started ¢

Mr. Porr. No.

Mr. Royxes. Have vou been able to azcertain any current distri-
bution figures for the paper ?

Mr. Porr. Yes, the paper is currently a nationally and somewhat
internationally distributed publication. An investigation during 2
weeks in August 1970 revealed that approximately 140,000 papers per
week were distributed to over 30 cities in the United States. Papers on
occasion have been sent to such foreign countries as West Germany,
Algeria, Nigeria, Sweden, Russia, and England.

Mr. Romines. Has the distribution figure that you have just given
as, I believe, 140,000 copies per week, remained constant?

Mr. Port. No, it hasn’t. It seems to have been growing in the past
year. The figure that I have given is the highest figure to date con-
cerning distribution. The figure in the past year has approximately
doubled.

Mr. Romines. Does your report contain any breakdown concern-
ing the geographical distribution of the paper?

Mr. Porr. Yes, it does.

Mr. Roaines. And would that be reflected on page 2?

Mr. Porr. That is correct.

Mr. Royixngs. Mr. Pott, can peonle who are not Black Panther Party
members sell the paper ?

Mr. Porr. Yes, they can. In cities where there is no active Black
Panther Party chapter, papers are sold by individuals who are not
members of the party or National Committee to Combat Fascism. They
can also be sold by nonumembers in cities where there are active chap-
ters. -

Mr. Roanixes. During your investigation of the newspaper, Mr. Pott,
were you able to develop any information concerning its finnzices?

Mr. Porr. Yes, we were. We were able, based on the information we
gathered, to make some projections concerning the potentinl net profits
possibly realized by the Panther national headquarters and local chap-
ters from the sales of the paper.

Mr. Roxines. Does your report, Committee IExhibit 6, contain an
explanation concerning the manner in which these projections were
developed ?

Mr. Porr. Yes, it does. The explanation starts on page 3 and con-
tinues through page 4. Basically the way we made the projections was
to obtain information which revealed the number of papers distrib-
uted. We know that the selling price of the paper is 25 cents per copy.

Mr. Roxrves. How is that 25 cents allocated after the paper is sold ?
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Mr. Porr. The 25 cents is broken down in the following fashion: 12145
cents per copy goes to the national headquarters for every paper de-
livered in the field; the other 1214 cents is divided between the local
chapters and the individuals on the street selling the paper; the local
chapters receive 714 cents per copy; and the individual selling the
paper on the street receives 5 cents a copy.

Mr. Royines. Is the Black Panther Party paper ever sold on a sub-
scription basis, that is, mailed directly from 1ts distribution center in
California to individual subscribers?

Mr. Porr. Yes, it is. There is a certain number of papers that are
delivered to readers and subscribers in this fashion.

Mr. Roaines. Do they also pay 25 cents per paper?

Mr. Porr. They would pay whatever the subscription price is, which
is probably pretty close to 25 cents, yes. The chapter would receive the
full amount of this.

Mr. Roxines. The chapter or the national ¢

Mr. Porr. Excuse me, the national.

Mr. Romines. Explain to me the basis for your projection. You gave
me the price breakdown on the sale of the paper. What else went into
the computation for your projection?

Mr. Porr. After obtaining the price breakdown estimates concern-
ing the sale of the paper were made involving the expenses incurred
in printing this pub'l)ication and expenses involved in moving it to the
different parts of the country. Then taking the number of papers that
we believed to be distributed to the different parts of the country,
multiplying this by 1214 cents per copy, which the national head-
quarters received for copies delivered, and subtracting our estimates
concerning the transportation and printing expenses, we were able to
make a Erojection, based on the 2 weeks observed in detail, as to what
the profits, if this trend would go for a period of a year, would be.

Mr. Roxinges. So you based your computation on, as I understand it,
a 140,000 issues per week distribution ?

Mr. Porr. Approximately, yes.

) l\fl?‘. Roaines. Which is what you observed over a 2-week period of
time

Mr. Porr. That is correct.

Mr. Romines. How about your expenses estimates, how were those
derived ? -

Mr. Porr. We were able to obtain information through various
sources in the investigation concerning the estimates of the expense
involved in moving the papers to various parts of the country via com-
mercial carriers and the U.S. Post Office. These were then totaled and
then subtracted as one expense. Also, through study of financial records
and other sources, we were able to verify the fact that the paper costs
approximately 5 cents per copy to be printed. This may vary per issue.

Mr. Roxines. You say from financial records, to what are you
referring?

Mr. Porr. Subpenaed financial records and other sources.

Mr. Romines. Would this be part of the information that Mr. Wet-
terman will have in his report later?

Mr. Porr. Mr. Wetterman will have a discussion of the finances of
the paper in his report ; yes.!

1See Committee Exhibit No, 23, appendix A, pp. 506S-5083, “Black Panther Party
Finances.”
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Mr. Roarines. Over the 2-week period for which you obtained your
figure, do you have an estimated net profit to the Black Panther
Party ¢

Mr. Porr. Yes, a projection that we made for 1 week’s study of net
profit was approximately $+,902, based on the figures gathered for
that 1 week, and for the other weck we have approximately a little
over $5,000 as a net profit.

Mr. Roanxges. That is per week. What did you project as estimated
annual net profit to the Panther Party tobe?

. Mr. Porr. Concerning the national headquarters, hased on these 2
weeks if the trend remains the same, we have projected that they could
possibly realize a net profit of $250,000 per year.

Mr. Roarixes. On the estimated net income for the 2 weeks which
you gave me, one was a $4,900 figure and the other was about $5,000.
Wasthat tothe national ?

Mr. Porr. Yes, thisis right.

Mr. Romixes. Who decides how many papers are to be sold by each
chapter?

Mr. Porr. The national headquarters sets quotas concerning how
many papers a local chapter will receive.

Mr. Roaungs. A local chapter receives a certain number of papers?

Mr. Porr. That is correct.

Mr. RoyuxEgs. Does it have to remit back to the national 1214 cents
folrlgach one of those copies or only 1214 cents for each copy actually
sold ?

Mr. Porr. 1214 cents for each copy received.

Mr. Romings. It makes no difference how many copies are sold ?

Mr. Porr. No.

Mr. Roaixgs. Are any of the unsold papers ever allowed to he re-
turned for credit?

Mr. Porr. The information we have indicates no.

Mr. Romings. They simply have to accept and pay for all of them ?

Mr. Porr. That is correct.

Mr. Romixes. ITave you ascertained, Mr. Pott, whether any of the
local chapters ever experience any difficulty in selling and y.aying for
the papers they receive from national ?

Mr. Porr. Yes, some of the chapters do run into difficulties cither
through ineffective sales efforts or through funds disappearing at the
local level. I believe we have had prior testimony referring to this. The
chapters, no matter what happens to thesc funds, are still obligated
to pay the national headquarters.

Mr. Roaunes. Do the locals have to pay cash on delivery for the

apers?

P {r. Port. No, but recent information indicates that they must settle
the account for the 'ast week’s papers delivered before they can receive
a new fresh delivery for the current week.

Mr. Roaines. What happens if the account isn’t settled?

Mr. Porr. Disciplinary measures of various types will be taken by
the national headquarters. Originally inquiries will be made as to
what is happening to the funds. If there are not any explanations and
if the figure is large enough, somebody will probably be sent from
national headquarters to investigate why they are unable to pay for
the papers.
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Mr. Ronixkes. Were you able to ascertain what happens to money and
checks collected from paper sales?

Mr. Porr. The Black Panther paper operation, which transacts its
business under the name of National Distribution maintains com-
mercial accounts. I do not know if all the money collected for the
newspapers or field sales is deposited /n this account, but there is a
lot of activity in this account.

Mr. Ronines. Have these bank accounts always been used for de- .
posit of collection money ¢

Mr. Porr. No, in the early stages of the paper’s publication, while it
was still a local enterprise, various vendors would go out into the
San Francisco Bay area and sell their quotas of newspapers. After
doing this they would return to the Panther headquarters in a group
and count their proceeds together publicly, so to speak, within the
Panther headquarters. Money was then turned over to David Hilliard.
It is not known what he did with it. This process, according to in-
formation supplied by persons who were formerly affiliated with the
party, was then alteredp by Hilliard to the situation where the local
vendors would go out into the Bay area, sell the papers, the money
would then be turned over to Hilliard and counted privately by him,
and then no reports concerning income, expenditures, et cetera, were
ever given by him, I don’t know if this is still the situation or not.

They have commercial accounts that are handling quite a bit of the
money.

Mr.yROMINEs. Basically how are the papers distributed, Mr. Pott ¢

Mr. Porr. The majority of the papers are sold hy vendors on the
street., They are distributed basically throughout the Nation via the
commercial carriers.

Mr. Romings. Does the Black Panther Party have any special mail-
ing privileges?

Mr. Porr. They utilize a bulk mailing permit which can be obtained
by anybody that has enough activity or enough pieces of mail to be
sent out on a periodic basis.!

Mr. Roaines. How are the papers packaged for mailing?

Mr. Porr. They are in a plain brown newspaper wrapper which in-
dicates that the papers are distributed by the National Distribution.
It has the return address of 1336 Fillmore, San Francisco, which hap-
pens to be a San Francisco facilitv of the Black Panther Party.

Mr. Romings, Is there any name included on the wrapper?

Mr. Porr. Yes, the name of National Distribution.

Mr. Roamines. And that would be the same operation to which you
previously referred ?

Mr. Porr. That is correct.

Mr. Romines. Is all of the business concerning the Elack Panther
Party paper conduected or transacted under the National Distribution ¢

Mr. Porr. The information available to me during the investigation
indicates yes, that all business transactions concerning the paper are
conducted under the name of National Distribution.

Mr. Romines. Were you able to ascertain whether National Dis-
tribution is incorporated ¢

Mr. Porr. The most recent information available to us indicates that
National Distribution is not incorporated.

1 See pp. 4963-4965 for additional testimony concerning bulk mafling.
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Mr. Royings. Mr. Pott, there are numerous statements in the Black
Panther Party newspaper which concern revolutionary violence. Has
the Post Office Department ever had occasion to question the suitabil-
ity of the Black Panther Party paper for inclusion in the U.S. mails?

Mr. Porr. Yes, it has. Certain issues have been reviewed by the mail-
ability division of the U.S. Post Office Department concerning this
matter. After reviewing certain issues they Eave ventured the follow-
ing opinton, if I may read it.

Mr. Romines. Surely.

Mr. Porr (reads).

. .« Section 1717 [Title 18, U.S. Code] prohibits the mailing of matter ad-
vocating treason, insurrection, or forcible resistance to any laws of the United
States, and provides penalties for violation. However, relevant U.S. Supreme
Court decisions have indicated that to be valid, application of such statutory
prohibitions and penalties must be supported by evidence, other than the mail
matter itself, that there exists a clear and present danger of the mailed state-
ments’ causing the advocated action.

In the absence of such independent supporting evidence, the Post Office De-
partment would have no basis to institute administrative proceedings seeking
to have matter declared unmailable, or to request criminal prosecution.!

Mr. Romings. Where, Mr. Pott, is the paper prepared ?

Mr. Porr. The paper is prepared regarding layout and assembly
at the Black Panther national headquarters facility located at 1048
Peralta, Oakland, California.

Mr. Romines. I believe you have already testified from where it is
distributed, have you not?

Mr. Porr. Yes, the Fillmore Street address.

Mr. Romixes. Have the Panthers always utilized these locations?

Mr. Porr. No. When the paper was first published, information
related to me by a former member of the Black Panther Party indi-
cates that it was published in facilities owned by Boverly Axelrod. an
attorney in California. Axelrod at this time, accordirg to this source,
was considered to be an attorney of the Black Panther Party.

Mr. Royines. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that Committee Toxhibit 6
be included for the record and I have no further questions of this
witness at this time.

Mr. Preyer. Exhibit 6 is admitted into the record.

(Document marked Committee Exhibit No. 6. See appendix A,
pages 4991-4995.)

Mr. Prever. You have a list in your report here, I see, of the 30
cities, I think you said, in which it has been distributed.

Mr. Porr. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Prever. I had intended to ask Mr. Horner what the general
population size was of the 42 cities you had reported on. What would
be the minimum population on one of those cities?

Mr. Horxer. I don’t have population. figures for those cities, but
they are, gencrally speaking, the large cities of the United States.
Most of them are in the Far West, the Middle West, and the Fast, with
only two or three or four in the South.

Mr. Prever. I notice that most of the cities are the large cities, but

ou do have some smaller cities such as Roxbury, Massachusetts;
%Vinston-Salem, North Carolina; Charleston, South Carolina. So that
you feel they are making a profit on this paper?

t For supplemental letter from Post Office Department concerning mailabllity of Black
Panther Party paper, see appendix B, p. 5111,
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Mr. Porr. Yes, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Prever. And there is no advertising in there, I believe,

Mr. Porr. None to iy knowledge, no.

Mr. PreveRr. Somie of our daily newspaper people would like to know
how they do that. 1 gather they have quite a collection agency that
isn’t available to the average paper.

You don’t go into the substance of what is in the papers, and I
suppo=e that is in this 100-page report here. But from reading these
papers it Jooks like here is another good test of a free and open socicty.
The kind of things that go through the mails in that paper are strong
medicine. I saw the last edition yesterday and there was the cartoon
of a Panther with a rifle climbing out of 1 window and a dead law en-
forcement oflicer lying on the floor with the caption saying, implying
this was a good thing to do. They talk about our repressive society,
but one wonders what other society in the world or in history would
give bulk mailing permits to this kind of thing. It is like the
problem the Post Office is dealing with on pornography right now.
Tlow absolute is free speech to allow some of this stuff that goes
*hrough the mail now. No free speech is absolute: you ean’c cry “fire”
in a crowded theater. We have liberal laws, but there are some limits
and the question is how far those limits stretch. We operate on Jef-
ferson’s theory that we should allow error to be published as long as
truth is free to combat it in the marketplace. But some of the Panther
stufl, like some of the pornography, gets into areas where it involves
degrading the human spirit and human dignity and is inciting
violence.

One of the things in the Panther paper that is like pornography
is the way they dehumanize their opponents. The opponent is always
a pig or an animal or a beast or something of that sort. They keep
driving that stuff into the young people and you wonder.what kind
of effect it is going to have in the long run.

What was the law under which the Post Office made a finding?

Mr. Porr. Yes, 18 U.S. Code, Section 1717, I believe (a), but I am
not sure about the (a).

Mr. Prever. And they concluded that there was insufficient evidence
under that code to take action against them ¢

Mr. Porr. Yes, the final conclusion indicated that in absence of
independent supporting evidence, the Post Office Department would
have no basis to institute proceedings. They indicate that the paper
itself does not present clear enough or acceptable evidence of what
has been advocated in the paper, that what has been advocated in the
paper has actually ensued or actually followed. In other words, they
have not been able to determine, in their opinion, that the items pub-
lished in the paper have, in fact, actually led to any type of treason,
revolution, et cetera.

Mr. PrevER. So they have put it on the grounds of, it would con-
stitute incitement to action only if followed by action ?

Mr. Porr. Yes.

Mr. Preyer. That is a difficult thing sometimes to prove. This is
another closely written report, Mr. Pott, which I will have the oppor-
tunity to study and then may have some questions on.

I notice here you do talk about the revolutionary cartoons in the
paper. They are generally created by Emory Douglas. Where is
Douglas fromj; is he in Oakland ?
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Mr. Porr. I don’t know where he is originally from. He does operate
or function in Oakland, currently.

Mr. Prever. You say some reaction gener:ted by cartoons depends
on the individual reading it. Some per<ons will regard them as noth-
ing but funny cartoons, others will react t > them as having a specific
message. I think that poses the problem ¢r free speech. right there. It
is a tough area.
hThank you very much, Mr. Pott, for your report, and I will read
that. :

Mr. Romines. I call Richard Shaw.

Mr. Prever. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to
give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Suaw. I do.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD A. SHAW

Mr. Romines. Would you please state your name for the record.

Mr. Suzaw. Richard A. Shaw.

Mr. Royines. By whom are you employed, Mr. Shaw ?

Mr. Suaw. I am employed as an investigator for this committee.

Mr. RoyiNes. Mr. Shaw, have you had oceasion to investigate the
activities and operation of the national Black Panther Party head-
quarters?

Mr. Siraw. L have.

Mr. RoyMines. Where are the national Black Panther Party head-
quarters located, in what city and State?

Mr. Smmaw. They are located at 1048 Peralta Street, Oakland,
California.

Mcr. Royixes. When was the Black Panther Party formed?

Mr. Staw. In October 1966.

Mr. Roarixes. How many initial members did they have?

Mr. Straw. Approximately six.

Mr. Royinges. Can you identify them for the committec?

Mr. Stiaw. Four of the original six who were identified were Bobby
Seale, as chairman; Huey Newton, minister of defense; Bobby ITut-
ton, treasurer; Qleander Farrison, no title,

Mr. Royixes. What were the primary party activities when it was
first formed ?

Mr. Smaw. The initial activities involved developing a 10-point
platform and program along with giving speeches in the general area
of the Bay, San Francisco, Oakland, Richmond, et cetera, on campuses,
on street corners, to community organizations and churches.

Mr. Romines. In what particular geographical areas were they
most active?

Mr. Srraw. In the San Francsico Bay area.

Mr. Roxines. Who did most of the speech making when they firs
began ?

Mr, Straw. Huey Newton.

Mr. Royings. Were bodyguards present during these speeches.

Mr. Sriaw. Yes. '

Mr. Royrixes. Were they armed ?

Mr. Straw. Yes.
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Mr. Romunes. What, Mr. Shaw, was the keynote of the initial

speeches? ) )
Mr. Suaw. The keynote of the speeches involved racism and self-

defense.

Mr. Romines. During the early stages of the Black Panther Party,
did they initiate any program or programs designed to deter police
brutality ?

Mr. Sraw. Yes, they did.

Mr. Romines. Would you summarize that for this committee, please ¢

Mr. Suaw. Yes, the program was referred to as the pig patrol, which
makes reference to the police. The activities or duties of this patrol
involved traveling about the community especially during the night
season to deter, if you will, police officers from brutalizing members
of the black community. These members were equipped with tape
recorders, cameras, and in some cases weapons. They were to record
the incidents that occurred on the street that appeared to them to be
unlawful. They also were instructed to advise the black citizen who
would be approached, and they felt was being victimized, of his rights.
In the instances of arrests, they would follow the police vehicle to
its destination, the jail, to be sure that the citizen wasn’t brutalized en
route.

Mr. Romings. Is this program still being carried out ?

Mr. Suaw. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. Royings, Were you able to ascertain, Mr. Shaw, when it ceased ?

Mr. Saaw. Not exactly, no.

Mr. Rominges. During the first year of the Black Panther Party’s
existence, approximately how many people could the Panthers count
on to turn out at a given rally or demonstration ¢

Mr. Suaw. They could usually depend upon 100 or so, depending on
the issues and depending on whether or not the individuals in the com-
munity felt like it was fashionabie or the thing to do to be seen with
or in the presence of the Panthers.

Mr. Roaines. This would be in the Oakland-Bay area?

Mr. SHaw. Correct.

Mr. Romines. Would this number you have just given the committee
consist of all Panthers?

Mr. SHaw. No, it would not.

Mr. Romings. During this first year, then, Mr. Shaw, what was the
approximate hard-core membership of the Panther Paity ¢

Mr. Saaw. The hard-core membership involved six or seven
individuals.

Mr. Romines. When was the breakfast for children program started ¢

Mr. Suaw. November and December of 1968.

Mr. Romines. And it is still being carried on; is that correct?

Mr. Suaw. Correct.

Mr. Roaanes. Mr. Shaw, did the Panthers ever create an incident at
the California State Legislature in Sacramento ¢

Mr. Suaw. Yes, in May 1967.

1 1\{1; Romines. What were the circumstances surrounding that inci-
en

Mr. Seaw. Their decision to go to the State legislature, while in
session, was predicated on their desire to focus attention on themselves.
They were relatively new and they needed publicity. Inasmuch as it
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was contained in their claim regarding self-defense, the antigun legis-
lation was deemed to them to be important, and since that was the mat-
ter at hand at the State legislature they felt this was the most oppor-
tune time to go there and present their views.

Mr. Royunes. Do you know any of the Panther members who were
icentified as participating in that incident ?

Mr. Suaw. Yes, I do. Bobby Seale, Eldridge Cleaver, who at the time
was a photographer for Ramparts magazine, Oleander Iarrison,
Bobby Hutton, Lafayette Robinson, Ernest Hitter, Mark Comfort,
Reggle Forte, Sherman Forte, Artie Seale, Truman Harris, and
Johnny Bethea, B-e-t-h-e-a.

Mr. Royixges. Mr. Shaw, do the Panthers attempt to project any
particular type of political or social image?

Mr. SHAw. Yes; their whole scheme involves the attempt to reflect
themselves as wholesome revolutionaries involved only for the purpose
of serving the people.

Mr. Roaxes. Since the inception of the party, what has been their
primary source of funds?

Mr. Sraw. The primary source of funds has involved speechmaking,
which would get for them donations and fees; contributions from indi-
viduals and organizations; proceeds from the newspaper; and, on rare
occasions, grants.

Mr. Royixes. Have you been able to ascertain if any subversive or
radical groups are known to have attempted to establish working rela-
tionships or influence with the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. SHaw. Yes.

Mr. Royixes. What groups would that have been ?

Mr. Saaw. The Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee at-
tempted to exert influence on the Black Panther Party. They had two
individuals from SNCC who became members of the Panther Party
and also members of the Panther Party central committee. They were
H. Rap Brown and Stokely Carmichael. This relationship didn’t last
too long because, as it was described, the Panther leadership felt that
both these individuals, Carmichael and Brown, did have a certain
amount of skill concerning their abilities to organize and they felt that
if they remained that they might be able to take over the leadership or
at least influence it. It appears that at that time SNCC had, for all in-
tents and purposes, : separatist philosophy, but the Panthers at that
time objected to this philosophy. On the basis of this plus the other
problems arising, wherein Carmichael and Brown were described as
only wanting to make ugly speeches, do no work, and get recognition,
they were eased out of the party.

Mr. Royives. What period of time are you referring to?

Mr. SHaw. Approximately a year.

Mr. RomixNes. Any other groups?

Mr. Smaw. The Communist Party, U.S.A., the Northern California
region.

{r. RomiNes. Did they have any success ?

Mr. Suaw. It was never established positively that they had no suc-
cess. However, in early 1967 there was an invitation extended to the
Panther leadership by a Roscoe Proctor, who identified himself as a
Communist Party member, for the Pantler Party to have delegates or
representatives come to a meeting at a warehouse in San Francisco.
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Reportedly there were two representatives who went to that meeting.
It was explained to them by the Communist Party officialdom that they
were interested in having a working relationship with the Panther
Party and there was money available to assist the Panther Party in
organizing the black community. However, if they accepted this money
it would be contingent upon the fact that they would have to dishand
or be receptive to Communist Party direction and influences.

Mr. Rosrxes. Did they accept any of the money ?

Mr. Siraw, A pparently not.

Mr. Roaixes. What is the primary material used by the Panthers
as a source for their revolutionary theory throughout their political
education classes?

Mr. Siaw. Quotations by Mao Tse-tung.

Mr. Rosxes, And what is the primary purpose for using this
material ?

Mr. Siraw. The material, as it was explained to me, isn’t necessarily
for the purpose of teaching communism as much as it is to create a
greater awareness, a greater political awareness regarding the neces-
sity for discipline and self discipline in order to effect a revolution.

Mr. Royixkes. Mr. Shaw, you may have answered this question, but
where exactly are the national headquarters located?

Mr. Srzaw. 1048 Peralta, Oakland, California.

Mr. Royines. By whom is that particular building owned?

Mr. Siraw. Lonniel O. Jones.

Mr. Roxrrzes. Is he a member of the Black Panther Party?

Mr. Siraw, No.

Mr. Romines. Does the Black Panther Party lease that particular
building?

Mr. Suaw. That is right.

Mr. Royrxes, Who executed the lease?

Mr. Suaw. Petricia Hilliard, who was identified as the financial
secretary of the lack Panther Party, and Rooseveit Iilliard, who
provided no title at that time.

Mr. Roxxes. Were you able to ascertain the amount. of the lease?

Mr. Sizaw. $250 a month,

Mr. Ro»rrxes, Has the owner experienced any difliculty in collecting
his rent ?

Mr. Sreaw. ITe said he had not.

Mr. Roarixes. Basieally, how is that particular headquarters build-
mg used?

Mr. Siaw. The headquarters houses the ministries of information,
culture, and education. The free breakfast program and the liberation
school are coordinated from the headquarters. Shirley Hewitt is the
coordinator of the breakfast program. The persons who were usually
in control of the national headquarters facility are either David Hil-
liard, who is chief of staff, or his brother, Roosevelt Hilliard, who is
the assistant chief of staff. These two individuals usually have the final
say concerning any staff functions or conduct of staff at headquarters.

Mr. Royines. In whose name is the telephone service registered
there, Mr. Shaw?

Mr. Siraw. Marilyn Mooreheas! who was identified as a member of
the Peace and Freedom Party.



BLACK PANTHER PARTY 4739

Mr. Roatines. Does the Black Panther Party operate any branch
offices ?

Mr. Suaw. Yes, they operate one at 1336 Fillmore Street, San
Francisco, California.

Mr. Royines. How is that office used ?

Mr. Suaw. This location serves as a local branch for the San Fran-
cisco Chapter and

Mr. Rominges. A chapter of the Black Panther Party ¢

Mr. Saaw. Right. It also houses the facilities of the National Dis-
tribution, which 1s the operation that distributes the Black Panther
newspaper.

Mr. Roaines. Were you able to ascertain the individual who man-
ages the distribution center ?

Mr. SHaw. Andrew Austin,

Mr. Romings. Is he a member of the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Smraw. He is.

Mr. RoMines. Are there any other branch offices of the Black Pan-
ther Party?

Mr. Suaw. At 3106 Shattuck in Berkeley, California.

Mr. Ro»ines. What is Jocated at that address?

Mr. Suaw. This once housed the Panther national headquarters.
However, now it is the national office of the National Committee to
Combat Fascism. Also the Black Panther program for community con-
trol of police is operated from this address.

Mr. Royines. Were you able to ascertain the individuals who are
in charge of that building?

Mr. g}mw. Yes, the persons in charge of this facility are Cecelia
and Sol Levinson.

Mr. Romines. Are they members of the Rlack Panther Party?

Mr. Suaw. They are both Caucasians and organizers of NCCF.

Mr. Romings. Did you ascertain in whose name the telephone serv-
ice is for that address?

Mr. Suaw. Marilyn Moorehead.

Mr. Roaanges. Do the Panthers maintain any living quarters or
living facilities in the Oakland-Berkeley arca ?

Mr. Sraw. Yes, they do. They maintain living quarters and also
community information centers which in many instances double. They
are located at 1082 67th Strect, Oakland, California, 1321 99th Avenue
in Oakland, 1670 10th Street, Oakland. A community center only is
located at 2609 Ilast Ninth Street in Qakland, which is the St. Mary
of Help Christiann Church. 1106 Campbell in Oakland provides hous-
ing for female Panthers and provides a daytime babysitting service
for Panther sisters. At 436 62d Street in Oakland, David Hilliard
maintains an apartment.

Mr. Romines. Mr. Shaw, I hand you what has been marked Com-
mittee Ixhibit No. 7 and ask you if you can identify that, please.

Mr. SHaw. Yes, this is a list of individuals who have been iden-
tified as either officeholders or dedicated members of the national of-
fice of the Black Panther Party from its inception in October of 1966
to the present.

Mr. Royings. Mr. Chairman, T would ask that Committee xhibit
No.7be included in the record.

Mr. PrevEer. Exhibit 7 is admitted into the record.
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(Document marked Committee Exhibit No. 7. See appendix A,
pages 4996, 4997.) ) ]

Mr. Rorminges. Mr. Shaw, did you during the course of your investi-
gation of the Black Panther Party national office in California inter-
view an ex-Black Panther member who was closely associated with
the national office of the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Suaw. Idid.

Mr. Roaines. Can you characterize his association with the national
office ¢ .

Mr. Smaw. Yes; as he explained to me he was a worker and his work
was predicated on his basic desire and willingness to participate in an
effort to overcome what he felt was oppression and other inequitable
social conditions.

Mr. Rosinges. Was he particularly close to, and did he work closely
with, the national office of the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Sraw. Yes, he was.

Mr. Ronines. Was he knowledgeable about the activities and opera-
tion of the national office of the Black Panther Party ¢

Mr. Suaw. Yes.

Mr. Romines. Did he express any attitude to you, Mr. Shaw, about
testifying before this committee ?

Mr. Saaw. He did.

Mr. Romines. What was that attitude?

Mr. SHaw. As he expressed it. “for fear of grave bodily harm to
himself, or his family” he insisted that he not be identified and he
explained that his fears were based on his personal knowledge con-
cerning the criminal and psychotic personalities comprising the leader-
ship of the Panther Party.

Mr. Roarines. Mr. Shaw, I hand you what has been marked Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 8 and ask you if you can identify that, please?

Mr. Sriaw. Yes, this represents the interview inivolving this subject.

Mr. Romines. The results of your interview with that individual?

Mr. SHAw. Right.

Mr. Romines. An identifiable ex-member of the Black Panther
Party, correct ?

Mr. Smaw. Correct.

Mr. Roxixgs. Mr. Shaw, the following sequence of questions I have
to ask you will be based on the interview and what he related to you
therein. When did the national Black Panther Party chapter begin
to issue charters?

Mr. Smaw. In November, December, correction, May or June 1968.

Mr. Roarixes. Why ¢

Mr. Suaaw. There was a desire to create control or influence on the
then fragmented black militant movement in the country.

Mr. Romines. Who made the decision to issue charters?

Mr., Stzaw. David Hilliard and Bobby Seale.

Mr. Royines. Was the issuing of charters a random or ¢, selective-
type process?

Mr. Suaw. Selective.

Mr. Romines. What requirements had to be met in order to be
selected by the Panther leadership ¢

Mr. Srraw. An individual desiring to seek a charter had to be known
as a dynamic individual, that is, he had to have been participating in
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the radical mainstream of the racial scene. This prettfr much, in the
opinion of the Panthers, represented the individual as having at least
possible potential in terms of interest.

Mr. Rorines. What was required of such a person before he could
obtain authority to start a charter?

Mr. Suaw. It was necessary for the individual to travel to Oakland
at the national office of the Black Panther Party and receive 6 weeks’
intensive training.

Mr. RomiNgs. Is this procedure still in effect ?

Mr. Suaw. It is.

Mr. Romines. What does the training primarily involve?

Mr. Suaw. It involves political education, which of course involves
revolutionary theory, concepts, the mechanics of actually operating a
Panther office, and other administrative duties.

Mr. Royings. Are future Black Panther Party chapter leaders in-
st;%uct?ed that their allegiance and responsibilities are to the national
office

Mr. Suaw. That is right.

Mr. Romines. With what frequency are activity and financial re-
pf%rtszrequired to be submitted from a local chapter to the national
office?

Mr. Suaw. Activities reports are required to be submitted on a
weekly basis, financial reports on a monthly basis.

Mr. Royines. What information would a typical activities report
contain ? .

Mr. Ssraw. A typical topic covered would be significant daily activi-
ties of members; success in implementing established Panther pro-
grams; describing attendance and menus involving the breakfast pro-
gram, also the contributors and the success of it; proposed programs
and success in creating and implementing them; activities attended,
such as rallies and demonstrations; propaganda efforts, such as leaflet-
ing activities, the creating of new leaflets, et cetera; contents of discus-
sions in the political education classes. This would involve the PE
classes of the membership, adults and/or children. There is discussion
of local incidents and position taken or to be taken by the local chapter
in order to obtain approval by the national headquarters on these posi-
tions, planned activities for the immediate future in order to obtain,
once again, headquarters approval, and liaison with local groups such
as white radical groups.

Mr. Royines. Are the activities and financial reports of local chap-
ters regarded as important by the national headquarters?

Mr. Suaw. Yes, they are.

Mr. Ro»ines. Why ?

Mr. Suaw. It gives the national an opportunity to see the overall
financial status of the party and also it assists the national in devel-
oping or taking stances with regard to certain issues. In other words,
they can draw from all of these reports just about what the consensus
would be throughout the country on given issues.

Mr. Romings. Does the national office, therefore, exert any degree
of control over the local chapter?

Mr. Suaw. They do.

Mr. Romines. To what extent does the national office control the
local chapters?
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Mr. Suaw. If a local chapter fails to comply or deviates from
the prescribed operations, it is contacted by a representative from the
national office of the Black Panther Party. He is instructed as to
correcting the noncompliance or deviation. If he does not, then of
course he may very well be removed from office, the chapter may lose
its charter, or the individual may be physically convinced that his
attitudes are incorrect and inconsistent with the national policy.

Mr. Romines. What, if anything, is the relationship between the
National Committee to Combat Fascism and the Black Panther Party?

Mr. Suaw. The National Committee to Combat Fascism is an arm
of the Black Panther Party. It serves several purposes. One, it gives
the Black Panther Party a more broad base of operations, iit that it
allows persons of the Caucasian race to {)articipate in the Black Pan-
ther operation. This would help physically and, of course, financially.
It also serves as a proving ground, in some instances, for individuals
that the Panther Party is not quite certain of their sincerity, and it
serves as a much greater propaganda base in that it involves a greater
cross section of individuals.

Mr. Romines. You just a second ago testified what could happen if
a local chapter of the Black Panther Party failed or refused to com-
ply with the dictates of the national. Would that same answer also hold
true for a local National Committee to Combat Fascism chapter?

Mr. Saaw. Correct.

Mr. Romines. Mr. Shaw, earlier in your testimony you mentioned,
I believe, the term “central committee.”

Mpr. Sraw. That is correct.

Mr. QROMINES. What is the central committee of the Black Panther
Party?

L\II}'t Suaw. The central committee is the body that makes, as a mat-
ter of fact, the policies and decides the positions to be taken, with
what groups there will be working relations, and matters of strict
organizational policy.

Mr. Romines. Were you able to ascertain the current membership of
the central committee?

Mr. Suaw. Not the current membership.

Mr. Royings. Were you able to ascertain the original membership
of the central committee ?

Mr. Suaw. When it was formed in approximately April of 1968.

Mr. RomiNEs. You say “it was formed” ; I presume you mean the cen-
tral committee ?

Mr. Suaw. The central committee was formed in approximately
April of 1968, and these are the individuals who were identified:
Bobby Seale, Huey Newton, Bobby Hutton, Melvin Newton, Stokely
Carmichael, H. Rap Brown, Emory Douglas, Eldridge Cleaver, James
Forman, David Hilliard.

Mr. Romines. What, Mr. Shaw, is the central staff of the Black
Panther Party!

Mr, Srzaw. The central staff, which was formed at the same time the
central committee was formed, was described as a working staff de-
signed to follow through with policies and decisions made by the cen-
tral committee.

Mr. RoyiNes. Were you able to ascertain the identity of the cen-
tral staff when it was first formed ?
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Mr. Suaw. Those people identified were Captain Wilfred Holliday,
also known as Captain Crutch; Captain Bill Brent, who was identi-
fied as having hijacked a commercial airplane to Cuba in 1969; and a
Captain Harvey, first name not known.

Mr. Roaunes. Were you able to ascertain the identity of the indi-
viduals who currently comprise the central staff?

Mr. Suaw. No.

Mr. Royines. Do Black Panther Party members concentrate their
fund-raising efforts on what we have previously heard witnesses iden-
tified as the white liberal element and particularly the white vouth?

Mr. Shaw Yes, they do.

Mr. Royixes. Why?

Mr., Suaw. They regard, first of all, the fact that most of these
individuals that would De interested in hearing what they have to say
would come from the white middle class, which would neccessarily
mean that they would have more money than the black audiences that
they might speak before. Also they regard this element as a soft touch,
as being subject to a con game. Also they know that there are a number
of individuals in this element who are attempting to buy themselves
a certain amount of revolutionary immunity. And then there are
those in that same element who would be certainly sincere in their
efforts, but here again the con game; the ability on the part of the
Panthers to tell them one thing and be meaning another without hav-
ing them realize it is the aspect that makes the difference.

Mr. Royunes. How do many of the the Panthers regard the white
element who significantly contribute money ?

Mr. Suaw. Stupid, patsies, more money than sense. There is no re-

ard or respect for these individuals who contribute money on behalf
of the Black Panther Party from this element.

Mr. Roxixes. What is the Black Panther Party’s policy concerning
members having jobs? :

Mr. Suaw. They are discouraged from having jobs.

. Mr. Royu~es. Were you informed as to why ?

Mr. Saw. Yes; it is felt that party business is too time consuming
and to be gainfully employed would interfere with the amount of
time you could make available to the party.

Mr. Royines. Are active members, who are not gainfully employed,
given any subsistence money by the party?

Mr. Suaw. No, they are not.

Mr. Romixes. Did your source of information indicate to you how
some of the rank-and-file members decided to obtain subsistence
money ?

Mr. Snaw. Yes; they committed acts of larceny, burglary, robberies.

Mr. Romines. How do the individuals who are, T might use the
term “the ruling group”—I guess that would be basically the central
committee—how do they obtain money for their own personal use?

Myr. Suaw. They obtain money from the Black Panther Party funds.

Mr. RomiNgs. Is the amount of money received by the central com-
mittee made known to the rank-and-file members?

Mr. Suaw. It is not.

Mr. Romines. How does the Black Panther Party react to members
who engage in criminal conduct for the purpose of obtaining money ¢

Mr. Suaw. They have a dual standard. If the individual who is
involved in some criminal conduct is not in favor with or liked
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particularly by the rvuling group, of course the Black Panther Party,
in an effort to focus attention someplace other than on themselves,
they embark on a campaign to indicate that the member is a rencgade,
he 1s a counterrevolutionary, Le is subjective, he is lower than low,
he is anything but a Panther member. If, however, the individual is in
favor or is a member of the ruling group who becomes involved in
some criminal conduet, then the claim by the oflicialdom of the Black
Panther Party is that these chiarges are trumped up, racist in nature,
designed to stifle or restrict the prograia of the Black Panther Party
to counter oppression, et cetera.

Mr. Romives. Does the Black Panther Party have any particular
policy with respect to proceeds obtained by a member from a criminal
act ?
Mr. Stiaw. Yes; as it was explained there was a split involved. By
split T mean that the proceeds obtained by a member or a group of
members after having committed a job, a larceny, would have to submit
90 percent to the party and they were permitted to keep the remaining
10 percent.

Mr, Roxuxes, Was there any poliey with respect to a member who
did not split the proceeds derived from some criminal act ?

Mr. Sriaw. There was. Unless he had some tremendous explanation,
he was talked with and if, in the event he still refused to split with
the party either then or regularly, then he was set upon physically to
convince him that he would not neglect to vemit his ])1‘0(‘(‘(’(&8.

Mr. Roaixes. Did your source indicate to you what the attitude
of the Panther hierarchy. again that would be basically the central
committee, is regarding criminal conduct?

Mr. Sraw. Yes, that they condone criminal behavior, but what it is
they don’t condone, of course, is getting caught. It is not a question of
are they against criminal behavior at all. Here again, as it is explained.
the Panther Party’s interpretation or concept of eriminal behavior is
not the same version or definition as ours. They justify criminal action
in the name of the revolution, in the name of the cause. By this means
they are able to convince or influence individuals not so smart that

these acts that are being committed are in the name of the revolution,

noble, and worthy of praise. \

Mr. Ronxizes. Does the Black Panther Party provide any legal
assistance to its members who might be apprehended ?

Mr. Suaw. The same policy prevails as described earlier.

Mr. Royines. If they are in favor, yes; if they are not in favor, no?

Mr. Sraw. Right. o ,

Mr. Royines. Are any particular types of members usually involved
in the criminal acts? Are they somehow pushed, or is it suggested,
by the PPanther Party, that they become involved in criminal acts?

Mr. Suaw. Yes, an individual possessing a substandard mental
capacity or extremely emotional, impressionable, easy to influence.

Mr. Romings. Is there any particular reason why these individuals
are selected ? o ‘ ‘

Mr. Smuaw. Yes, because they are just slow enough that they ave

.

likelx to do it, and then it will not at the same time reflect the fact

that the Panther hicrarchy was at all responsible for this type of

criminal conduct. ‘
Mr. Royines. Do the Panthers have any particular terms for steal-

ing or robbing other than those terms ¢
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Mr, Saaw. Yes, “ripping ofl™ and “liberating the goods.”

Mr. Roxixes. And both of those terms mean basically to steal, rob,
or burglarize ; is that correct ?

Mr. Siaw. Yes.

My, Roaixes. Do the Panthers maintain any arsenals of weapons
of any size?

Mr. Siraw. The information I received indicates that there probably
are not any large arsenals assuch.

Mr. Rosixes, Why not ?

Mr. Suaw. This is designed to cirecumvent any laws with respect to
the maintaining of an arsena:. So as a re=ult of this they have their
weapons distributed among the membership as opposed to having cen-
tral arsenals.

Mr. Roarixves. Do the Panthers have any particular plans or expecta-
tions of what to do with a large portion of their arms supply if an
insurrection or revolution appeared to be imminent?

Mur. Szraw. Yes, they plan to issue or distribute the firearms to the
neople on behalf of the revolution or insurrection.

Mr. Roarings. Do the Panthers have any particular reason for their
constant. display and commentary concerning weaponry ?

Mr. Siaw. Yes, they do. Their intentions involve attempting to
create the proper revolutionary climate to the extent that a revolu-
tion would occur, and this is to say that they are interested in a people-
precipitated revolution instead of an actual Panther-initiated
revolution.

Mr. Roarizes. Do the Panthers have any key terminology or ex-
pressions that they utilize in an attempt to broaden, expand, or infiu-
ence the desire for firearms throughout the black community?

Mr. Suaw. Yes, “self-defense,” “brutality,” “the right to protect
your home.”

Mr. Rodrixgs. Do they place any particular emphasis on the im-
portance of self-defense ?

Mr. Sitaw. Yes. Self-defense, as it is deseribed or explained by
the Panthers, is a right and it is necessary for the black community
to become more aware of the fact that this is a right and prepare and,
in fact, defend themselves against the brutalization on the part of the
system, whether it be Jaw enforcement or anyone else.

Mzr. Romines. With respect to this term “self-defense,” Mr. Shaw,
are there any specific individuals or groups that the Panthers are at-
tempting to persuade?

Mr. Suaw. Yes. Here again they realize that their success lies in the
type of individual who would be regarded as emotional, uninformed,
reactionary.

Mr. Roanrs. Mr. Shaw, this committee has previously received
testimony from several ex-Black Panther Party members who have
testified, among other things, about the Panther definition of self-
defense. Did your source explain to you what the national Black
Panther Party chapter or organization means when it uses that term?
ITow broad is the term “self-defense” as used by the Panthers?

Mr. Siaw. Yes, basically it involves just this. The Panther defini-
tion of self-defense is based on the history of oppression, murder,
brutality, and exploitation for the past 400 years as it relates to the
black community in this country. Given as an example, this history
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can justify the killing of a pig or policeman today without the pig or
policeman performing any overt act of aggression at the time he is
slain. He can be found guilty by association with an organization,
group, or business that has a history of oppression, racism, et cetera,
and can, in the cause or in the name of self-defense, be executed.

"This not only applies to policemen, but any other persons afliliated
with that portion of the system which is regarded as racist or oppres-
sive by the Panthers.

Mr. Roaines. Mr. Chairman, I expect approximately an hour or 2
hours more of testimony from this witness and one other committee in-
vestigator. I know you probably have other commitments early this
afternoon. I would malke this possible suggestion to you. It would ap-
pear at the moment as if we have next Tuesday morning available. I
would suggest. that perhaps we continue Mr. Shaw and our other
investigator over until next Tuesday morning, if that is agreeable
with you, sir.

Mr. Prever. Tomorrow you will have the other witness that was
planned for today, and the other witness’ testimony will be in the
nature of records?

Mr. Roaanes. Yes, all four of today’s scheduled witnesses have in-
formation concerning basically the Black Panther Party national
headquarters operation. It would follow in sequence if we would take
it next Tuesday.

Myr. Prever. All right. Tomorrow we will proceed with the witness
we planned to proceed with today. Let’s make the record clear that
all of this testimony should run seriatim.

Mr. Romines. I was going to ask your permission that when the
final hearing record is printed, it appear in sequential order such that
next Tuesday’s testimony will follow today’s.!

Mr. PreyEr. We will proceed that way. Let me just ask Mr. Shaw one
question. Perhaps he can look up an answer on this one. Looking over
your list of members here, it is striking the way the Panthers appar-
ently have named their members on the basis of the British parlia-
mentary system of government. Stokely Carmichael is prime minister;
Rap Brown, minister of justice; the cartoonist Mr. ¥imory Douglas
is known as minister of culture; then there is Huey N2wton, minister
of defense.

Then there are military terms, George Sams, Jr., field marshal. Is
Sams one of the defendants in the New Haven case ?

Mr. Suaw. I am not sure, sir.

Mr. Preyer. I wondered if you had come across why that is the case.

Is there any reason wh tﬁey adopted this British parliamentary
system of nomenclature? Is that a little bit of sarcasm or what is it?

Mr. Suaw. It would be my opinion that it was primarily for the pur-
pose of intrigue, as is the case in just about everything else they do.

Mr. Prever. We will resume tomorrow with another witness and
will continue Mr. Shaw’s testimony on next Tuesday morning.

We will stand adjourned. :

(Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., Tuesday, Qctober 6, 1970, the subcom-
mittee recessed, to reconvene at 10 a.m., Wednesday, October 7, 1970.)

1 Testimony scheduled for Tuesday, October 13, received by committee Tuesday,
November 17. See pp. 4947-4962 for a continuation of Mr. Shaw's testimony.
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UnN1tep StaTEs HOoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
CoMMITTEE ON INTERNAL SECURITY,
Washington, D.C.

PUBLIC HEARING

The subcommittee of the Committee on Internal Security met,
%ursuant to recess, at 10:10 a.m., in Room 311, Cannon House Office

uilding, Washington, D.C., Hon. Richardson Preyer, chairman of the
subcommittee, presiding.

(Subcommittee mem%)ers: Representatives Richardson Preyer of
North Carolina, chairman of the subcommittee ; Richard H. Ichord of
D%igﬁl_lri), chairman of the full committee; and John M. Ashbrook
o io.

b Slﬁ}committee members present: Representatives Preyer and Ash-
rook.

Staff members present: Donald G. Sanders, chief counsel, and
Stephen H. Romines, assistant counsel.

Mr. Prever. We will continue our hearings on the Black Panther
Party today. Mr. Counsel, any time you are ready you may call the
first witness.

Mr. Romings. I call Frank Benson Jones.

Mr. Prever. Mr. Jones, we always ask that our witnesses be sworn
so I will ask if you will stand and raise your right hand.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give in this
hearing will be the truth, the whole trutf?, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God ?

Mr. Jongs. I do.

Mr. Prever. Thank you, be seated.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK BENSON JONES

Mr. Romines. Will you please state your full name for the record?
Mr. Jones. Frank Benson Jones.

Mr. Romines. Where do you reside, Mr. Jones?

Mr. JonEs. 5050 Creeley Avenue, Richmond, California.

Mr. RoMINES. Are you currently employed ¢
4747
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Mr. Joxes. Yes, I am,

Mr. Rosrines. Mr, Jones, did you serve in the Armed Forces?

Mr. Joxes. Yes, I did.

Mr. Rosivzes. In which branch?

Mr. Joxes. The United States Air Force.

AMr. Roxuxes. When were you discharged ?

Mr. Joxs. February 23, 1966.

Mr. Roarixves. What 1s the date of your birth, please?

Mr. Joxes. August 21,1938,

Mr. Roaives. Mr. Jones, are you now or have you ever been a
member of the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Joxrs. Yes, I have been but [ am not now.

Mr. Royines. When did you join the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Joxes. The date is a little difficult; I can’t give you an exact
date, sometime in May or Junc of 1968.

M. Roarixes. Where did you join the party?

Mr. Joxgs. In Oakland, California.

Mr. Roarrnes. Why did you join the party ?

Mr. Joxes. T thought the Black Panther Party was doing some-
thing that needed to be done. They were opposing racism, and I felt
that because racism was a problem in the United States that the party
was serving the necessary need,

Mr. Royines. Why would you have selected the Black Panther

Party over certain other organizations which were in existence at the
time?
Mr. JoxEs. Well, the other organizations that I knew of had been
in existence for quite a while and the problem still existed. The Black
Panther Party was new and I thought maybe a new approach might
solve the problem.

Mr. Royizes, Did the Black Panther Party have any approach
that you saw at that time which you thought was perhaps going to
be more advantageous or beneficial ?

Mr. Joxes. Yes, taking the stance that we were entitled to and have
the right of self-defense as opposed to nonviolence.

Mr. Roarixes. When did you leave the Black Panther Party?

Mr. Joxes. Approximately a year later, probably May or June,
prehably May of 1969,

Mr. Roanines. For what reason did you leave the party?

Mr. Joxrs. Basically, primarily because I think the party had
chaneed its emphasis and was no longer emphasizing racism as the
problem to be combated and I felt that was whe.2 I wanted to con-
tinue to place my emphasis.

Mr. Roanes. You indicated a change in emphasis, which would
at least infer a change from an emphasis on racism to an emphasis on
something else ?

Mr. Joxrs. Yes.

Mr. Roarrnes. What would that something else have heen ?

Mr. JoxEs. The party started to oppose capitalism, saying that was
the primary problem. )

Mr. Royrxes. And you thought that wasincorrect ?

Mr. Joxes. Yes.

Mr. Royunes. You say you left in about May or June of ’69; is that

correct ?
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Mr. Jones. Right.

Mr. Royuxes. IHave you had any contact with the Black Panther
Party since May or Junc of 19697

Mr. Joxes. No oflicial contact, meaning that I may have scen mem-
bers of the party just in passing. 1 have not been considered a mem-
ber nor have I participated in any Panther activities; maybe I can
answer it that way.

Mr. Royixes. Then all of your testimony this morning will concern

{acts pertaining to the Panther Party as you knew it bet\\ een mid-
19635 and mid-1969; is that correct ?

Mr. JoxEs. That is correct,

Mr. Royines. When you joined the party, Mr. Jones, were you re-
cruited into the party by someone?

Mr. Joxes. No, I took the initiative in joining.

Mr. Rmuw\ Could you explain to the committee, please, how you
went about joining the party ?

My, Joxes. ()luw It started, T guess, with the fact that T owned a
bookstore.

Mr. Roamr~xes. Where would this have been?

Mr. Joxgs. This was in Berkeley, California. T specialized in black
books. Most of the books I had in my store were books on black aware-
ness, black history, and a number of people were coming in and out
of my store fel]mrr e about the existence of the Black Panther Party.
On one occasion a hdv who had been a frequent customer told me she
had just been to the Alameda County jail to talk to ITuey Newton and
said 1f T wanted to really know what the Black Panthers stood for and
what they represented that T should go talk to Tney. With that, T did;
I went and talked with Huey, and he offered to correspond and wo
wrote to each other. T think I wrote to Huey twice and got an answer
on one occasion. In the meantime T was still going to v isit him at the
Alameda County jailhouse. He asked me if Tw ould start to write for
the newspaper fmd T told him T would.

I guess with that I just sort of became a member of the Black Pan-
ther mev

Mr. Royrxrs. Basically asa result of your conversations with TTuey;
isthat right?

Mr. Joves. Right.

Mr. Roarives. Conld vou give us some idea of the general conver-
sations, what \on talked about ?

Mr. Jones. We talked about the problems we both felt existed in
the United States, the problem b‘lqm]]\ of racism and the fact that
black people were disadvantaged and in many cases could not get full
protection under the law or have full equality under the Taw or under
the application of the law.

Mr. Roxixes. When you joined the party, Mr. Jones. did you join
a specificlocal chapter?

Mr. Joxgs. No, T joined at the national headquarters in Oakland.

Mr, Royines. Did you thereafter associate with any local chapters?

Mr. Joxgs. Yes, with the Richmond, California, hranch.

: )({17 Roxinks. Where is Richmond, (*flhfomm with respect to Qak-
an

, Mr. Jongs. Just north of Oakland—just north of Oakland, T guess
that is it.
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;}Ir. Rorixes. Could you give me an approximation in terms of
miles? ’
Mr, JoxEes. It is about a 15-minute drive from where I live, and
this is on a frecway about 65 miles an hour, so maybe 20 miles or so.
Mvr. Roxinus. Other than Huey Newton, did you know any Panthers
before you became a member of the Black Panther Party ?

Mr. Joxgs. No, nobody that I knew was a member, and I don't think
I subsequently learned that anyone 1 knew before wasa Panther.

Myr. Royinges. When you became a member of the Black Panther
Party, was there any formal initiation or any indicia of membership?

Mzr. Joxes. No.

Myr. Royixgs. Did they give you any sort of briefing or training
before you became a member ?

Mr. JonEs. No, I think just the fact that I wrote for the newspaper
qualified me as a member of the party.

Mr. Royines. Were you actually working for the newspaper before
you became a member ?

Mr. JonEes. The reason I was hesitant in giving you an answer about
when I joined before, as soon as I started to write for the paper I was
considered a member. I would submit an article for the paper and I
was just accepted. You know, it was sort of like an unofficial group
and that is what I was part of, that unofficial group.

Mr. Royixnes. Do you know at the time when you joined the party
whether the party was seeking any new recruits?

Mr. Jongs. There was no active recruiting at the time, no.

Mr. RomiNes. Do you know whether any of the new recruits, those
who joined the party, were screened in any way ?

Mr. Joxnes. I don’t think so. The members were coming in on their
own initiative. I don’t think there was any screening done in my case.

Mr. Rominges. Before or after you joined the party, did you attend
any education classes ?

| Mr. Jongs. After I joined the party I attended political education
classes. T

Mr. Roxines. Where would this have been ?

Mr. Joxes. In either Richmond or Oakland.

Mr. Roxines. Who conducted the classes, Mr. Jones?

Mr. Jones. I conducted some of the classes in Richmond, and in Oak-
]ﬁnl(llI tlhink usually the group leader would be Bobby Seale or David

illiard.

Mr. Royines. Well how often were these classes held ?

Mr. Jongs. Atirregular intervals.

Mr. Royines. Where were they held ?

Mr. Jongs. At the Black Panther Party offices.

Mr. Romines. Was there any required or suggested reading in con-
junction with these classes?

Mr. Jones. No required reading, no. The suggested reading was
from the QUOTATIONS FROM CHAIRMAN MAO TSE-TUNG.

Mr. Royanes. Any readings from Marx-Lenin ?

Mr. Joxges. These were often referred to but they were not required,
but. suggested as part of the party initiation. '

Mr. Royines. How about readings pertaining to Che Guevara ?

Mr. JoxEs. No, the same thing.
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Mr. Royines. Could you generally summarize for the committee
what the classes were usual’ -~ like ?

Mr. JonEs. Yes. Generally the emphasis was placed on explaining
why serving the people is more important than serving oneself and
trying to get a person to be politically oriented from an unselfish point
of view rather than from the point of view of personal gain.

Mr. Romines. How were the QUOTATI ORCS' FROM CHAIRMAN
MAO TSE-TUNG related to the Black Panther Party activities?

Mr. Jones. In essence I guess the fact that Chairman Mao Tse-tung
asked the Chinese people to serve other Chinese people, and we were
asking black people to be willing to serve other black people.

Mr. RoayiNes. Was there any discussion in the classes of the term
“revolution”?

Mr. JonEs. Yes.

Mr. Roaines. What was the discussion in terms of revolution ?

Mr, Joxes. In terms of revolution, that there needed to be some
changes made, as I said, in the law and in the application of the law
in the United States.

Mr. Romines. Were there any discussions of how that revolution
was to be effectuated ?

Mr. JoxEs. No.

Mr. Romines. Just that we need a revolution, period?

My. JonEs. Not a revolution, there needs to be some revolutionary
movement made and some change. When you say a revolution, I think
immediately that you are saying that there needs to be some physical
or violent confrontation. That is not what the political ecﬁlcation
classes were for.

Mr. Roaines. Were you a staff writer for The Black Panther?

Mr. Jo~Es. Yes.

Mr. RoMiNgs. Do you remember when you became a staff writer ?

Mzr. Joxgs. This again is kind of vague in my mind. At the time it
was of no importance. One day I saw in the credits that I was con-
sidered a staff writer and I guess this was because I had been sub-
mitting articles on a regular basis.

Mr. RoriNgs. I believe you were first listed as a staff writer in the
October 26, 1968 issue.

Mr. Jo~Es. That sounds about right to me.

Mr. Royives. How many articles have you written for the Black
Panther Party newspaper?

Mr. Joxes. I don’t know. I would estimate 15.

Mr. Roxines. When they were printed in the Panther Party paper,
l*»)vere th?ey all printed with an acknowledgement that they were written

r you ?

)Mr. Jones. No.

Mr. Ro»ines. Were some of them so acknowledged ?

Mr. Jones. Yes.

Mr. Romines. Why would some be acknowledged as being written
by you and some not ¢

Mr. JoxEs. I guess editorial policy, and one of the editors of the
paper did not believe in the use of a byline.

Mr. RoMines. Who was this?

Mr. Joxes. Raymond Lewis. :

Mvr. Roainges. Was this before you became managing editor?
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Mr. Joxes. Yes.

Mr. Roanixves. Was there any set policy as to which articles would
contain a byline and which would not ?

Mr. Joxgs. I don’t know, I don’t know what Raymond'’s policy was.
I asked him at one time why I wasn’t given credit for what I wrote, and
he said he didn’t believe in using the byline.

Mr. Roxines. After you had been a staff writer for a while, did
you acquire the position of managing editor ?

Mr. Joxes. Yes, Idid.

Mr. Royuxes, And do you know when you acquired that position?

My, Joxes. It must have been, it was the fxst part of 1969,

Mr. Royixes. Your name first sppears listed as managing editor
on the February 2, 1969, issue of the paper, would that be about the
date?

Mr. Joxes. No, that would not be exactly right because there were
probably two or three issues that I-was managing editor on Lefore
we actually changed the credits. So probably two or three issues prior
to that time I was the managing editor.

Mr. Royines. Why did you initially begin to write articles for the
Black Panther Party paper?

Mr. Joxes. The paper offered an outlet for my views that I took
advantage of. I didn’t think that the other established newspapers
would look favorably upon the way I felt about the community or
about the situation in the Untied States.

Mr. Roxixes. Do you have any experience or background in
journalism? ; - ,

Mr. Joxes. No. ~

Mr. Royxings. Your name, Mr. Jones, as T indicated. first appeared
as a staff writer on the October 26, 1968, issue. It was drleted from the
list. of staff members in December of 1968 and January 1969. Do you
know why the deletion occurred ?

Mr. JoxEes. I did not write very many articles in that period of
time so I guess they dropped my name.

Mr. Royixes. Who would have made the decision for the deletion?

Mr. Joxes. I don’t know, probably—and this is a guess—probably
Raymond Lewis, the managing editor.

Mr. Roaixgs. Did vou replace Raymond Lewis as managing editor?

Mr. Joxgs. Yes, Idid.

Mr. Roarrxes. At the same time you were listed as managing editor
after February 2, 1969, you were also given the listed title as deputy
minister of information ; is that correct 2

Mr. Joxzes. Yes.

Mr. Roaunes. What is the significance of having both titles?

Me. Joxes. T guess the significance is the fact that the deputy min-
ister of information was expected to be the editor of the paper, much
like, T euess, the president of a board of a corporation is also expected
to be chairman of the board.

Mr. Roaixes. Would vour duties as managing editor have beeen
anv different than your duties as deputy minjster of information?

M. Joxes. No. my only duty was the production of the newspaner.

Mr. Royines. How did you actually become the managing editor
of The Black Panther?

Mr. Joxes. Raymond Lewis quit the paper, and T was asked to fill
in on a temporary basis until somebody could become managing editor.
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Mr. RoyiNes. Do you know why Raymond Lewis quit as managing

editor?

Mr, Joxes. No,Idon'’t.

Mr. Roauxes. Who asked you to fill in as managing editor on a
temporary basis?

Myr. Joxes. Actually I believe it was either David Hilliard or Bobby
_Sealg-ur-wcombination of the two. I remember being calied (o ths
national office and, if I am not mistaken, the two of them would explain
to me that they needed somebody to run the paper in an interim period
until they could find a permanent deputy minister of information to
run it.

Mr. Roaaxes. Why would they have called you?

Mr. Joxges. They knew I had been a staft writer for the paper.

Mr. Roxixes. Why would they have only requested that you take
it on an interim basis?

Mr. Joxes. Because I was employed full time and they knew I
could not continue to work on the paper and run my job.

Mr. Royxes. Was the paper having any particular problem at
the time you took over as managing editor?

Mz, Joxes. Ithink there had been several weeks when the paper had
not been published. I guess that might have been a problem, yes.

Mr. Roxixes. Do you know who actually made the decision as to
giving you the position of managing editor?

Mr. Joxes. No, I don’t know who actually; again I could make
an assumption that it was done by the central committee.

Mr. Royines. What is the central committee?

Mr. Joxes. That is a body composed of the high-ranking members
of the Black Panther Party.

Mr. Royives. Do you know who was on the central committee at the
time you became the mansging editor?

Mr. Joxges. I know some of the people that were members of the
committee that were Eldridge Cleaver, Huey Newton, Bobby Scale,
David Hilliard, Emory Douglas, and 1 think Kathleen Cleaver was
also a member of the central committee.

Mr. Ronixes. Would all of those people have been physically
present in California at that time?

Mr. Jo~es. No, I don’t think Eldridge was; no, I am sure Eldridge
wasn’t.

Mr. Roxixes. How about Huey Newton?

Mr. Jones. I am not sure. I would have to know where he was to
say that. Pardon me, Huey ? Yes, he was present.

Mr. Romixes. Ie actually participated in the running of the
Panther Party at the time?

Mr. Joxgs. It was sort of limited. He was in jail.

Mr. Ronxines. Were you ever on the central committee ?

My, Joxes. Yes.

Mr. Roaxes. Could you explain to the committee, to this com-
mittee, how you acquired status on the central committee?

Mr. Joxgs. How I acquired it, I don’t know. I can tell you how
I discovered I was on the central comn:ittee. At one of the political
education classes a ticklish question arose, and I don't even remember
the nature of it. But whoever was leading the class, and I think it
was Bobby Seale at the time, was asking for a discussion on the point



4754 BLACK PANTHER PARTY

and I had not been participating in the discussion. David Hilliard
said, “Frank, why don’t you say something? You are a member of the
central committee.” I didn’t know I was. But I assumed with that
I would be appointed to the central committee.

Mr. Roxines. Do you know how you were appointed to the central
committee?

Mr. Joxes. No, I don’t.

Mr. Roaings. Did you ever attend any of the meetings of the
centrai vonnmittea?

Mr. Joxes. No,Ididn’t. = 0 o

Mr. Romines. Why would you have been designated as a member of
the central committee, yet you were never told of it, as I understand
you, up to that point, nor did you attend any of the meetin%s?

Mr. Jonkes. It possibly coufd have been as a result of the title I had
as being managing editor of the paper, deputy minister of education.
This is all I can imagine. That probably was a position that entitled
one to servo on the central committee.

Mr. Roanges. Do you know whether the central committee had any
meetings while you were the managing editor that you did not attend ?

Mzr. Joxes. No.

Mr. Roxines. No, you don’t know ; or no, none occurred ¢

Mr. Joxes. I don’t know.

Mr, Roxings. You were requested to come to a meeting or informed
of a meeting ; is that correct ?

Mr. JoxEgs. Of the central committee itself; no.

Mr. Rosines. What basically were your duties as the managing
editor of the Black Panther Party paper?

Mr. Joxes. Oh, basically that of production, making sure we had
enough material in printable form to fill the 24-page newspaper,
which was our goal at the time, 24 pages.

Mr. Roaines. Was the paper a 24-page paper when you assumed
the position of managing editor?

Mr. Jones. 1 thinﬁ the last two or three issues prior to my becoming
managing editor were 24 pages; yes.

Mr. Roaines. When you say your duty was determining—

Mr. JonEs. Trying to insure that we had enough material.

Mr. Roanes. How would you have gone about doing that?

Mr. Jones. We got input into the office and we had a newspaper
box where people placed articles they wanted printed. Oftentimes
these were either handwritten or typewritten. In order to be sure we
were going to have enough to fill our paper, we had to have them
typeset at the printer’s office. And then using, I guess, mathematics
to determine how long the article was, how long the width of the
article after it was typeset, we could determine if we were going to
have enough for a complete newspaper.

Mr. Romines. Where was your office located ¢

Mr. Jo~nes. The Panther office?

Mr. Romines. The newspaper office.

Mr. Jones. We didn’t have an office; we put the paper together in
the national Panther office.

Mr. Royines. Where would thai have been at that time, do you
remember ?

























































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































